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may result in administrative separation or limitation on further service.  You did not submit a 
Page 11 rebuttal statement.   
 
On 17 July 1997, pursuant to your guilty pleas you were convicted at a Special Court-Martial 
(SPCM) of UA and two specifications of the wrongful use of marijuana.  You were sentenced to 
confinement for sixty days, a reduction in rank to the lowest enlisted paygrade (E-1), forfeitures 
of pay for two months, and a discharge from the Marine Corps with a Bad Conduct Discharge 
(BCD).  On 28 October 1997, the Convening Authority approved the SPCM sentence as 
adjudged.  Upon the completion of appellate review in your case, on 7 May 1998, you were 
discharged from the Marine Corps with a BCD and assigned an RE-4 reentry code. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to:  (a) when you were younger you made a mistake and tested 
positive for marijuana on active duty, (b) in spite of the BCD you have managed to turn your life 
around and run your own landscaping company, (c) you are very regretful of the decisions you 
made on active duty causing embarrassment to yourself, your family, and fellow Marines, and 
(d) you humbly ask for your BCD to be overturned so you can be proud to say you are a Marine.  
However, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined that your request does 
not merit relief.   
 
The Board unequivocally did not believe that your record was otherwise so meritorious to 
deserve an upgrade.  The Board concluded that significant negative aspects of your conduct 
and/or performance greatly outweighed any positive aspects of your military record.  The Board 
also determined that your misconduct constituted a significant departure from the conduct 
expected of a Marine and that the record clearly reflected your misconduct was intentional, 
willful, and demonstrated you were unfit for further service.  Moreover, the Board noted that the 
evidence of record did not demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct 
or that you should not otherwise be held accountable for your actions.   
 
The Board observed that character of military service is based, in part, on conduct and overall 
trait averages which are computed from marks assigned during periodic evaluations.  Your 
overall active duty trait average calculated from your available performance evaluations during 
your enlistment was 3.7 in conduct.  Marine Corps regulations in place at the time of your 
discharge required a minimum trait average of 4.0 in conduct (proper military behavior), for a 
fully honorable characterization of service.  The Board concluded that your conduct marks 
during your active duty career were a direct result of your serious misconduct. 
 
The Board noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps regulations 
that allows for a discharge to be automatically upgraded after a specified number of months or 
years.  Lastly, absent a material error or injustice, the Board declined to summarily upgrade a 
discharge solely for the purpose of facilitating Department of Veterans Affairs benefits, or 
enhancing educational or employment opportunities.  Accordingly, the Board determined that 
there was no impropriety or inequity in your discharge, and concluded that your misconduct and 






